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The subprime mortgage credit crisis 
demonstrates that while financial inter-
mediaries have changed in many ways, 
at root their problems remain the same. 
Indeed, the old problem of banking pan-
ics can reappear in new guises.

In the subprime mortgage crisis, 
investors without information about 
exactly which bonds have declined in 
value have refused to reinvest in the short-
term obligations of structured vehicles, 
including Structured Investment Vehicles 
(SIVs) and Asset-Backed Commercial 
Paper Conduits. And, without financing 
from capital markets, these intermediary 
vehicles either must sell assets, causing 
the prices of a range of assets to fall and 
resulting in widespread losses, or must 
receive financing from their sponsor 
banks, reabsorbing the vehicles onto the 
balance sheet and resulting in decreased 
capital for the sponsoring banks. In this 
report I review my research on banks 
and banking, and look at bank crises in 
particular.

Implicit Contracting 
in Banking

In a 2006 paper, Nicholas Souleles 
and I studied the role of off-balance- 
sheet vehicles, like those mentioned 
above.1 Such “special purpose vehicles” 
(SPVs) are legal entities with narrowly 
circumscribed roles; they are essentially 
thinly capitalized robot asset manage-
ment firms, with no employees and no 
physical location. The assets of SPVs are 
financial obligations, typically commer-
cial or consumer loans or mortgages, or 

securities linked to such loans and mort-
gages. These assets may be originated by 
a single sponsoring financial institution, 
or may come from multiple originators. 
While the SPV owns the assets, the ser-
vicing of the assets (collecting the loan 
payments, repossessing the car, foreclos-
ing on the house, and so on) is con-
tracted out, commonly to the sponsor.

SPVs are a form of bank; they hold 
loans financed by short-term liabilities. 
The informationally opaque loans are 
originated by financial intermediaries 
and then sold to robot firms (SPVs) 
and financed in capital markets. Why 
don’t banks just hold the loans, instead 
of selling them to SPVs? And, how can 
it be incentive-compatible for investors 
to buy SPV liabilities in capital markets, 
that is, why should investors in SPVs’ 
liabilities believe that the loans held by 
SPVs are not lemons?

Souleles and I investigate these ques-
tions, arguing that the motivation for 
using SPVs is that they reduce bank-
ruptcy costs because their assets avoid 
these costs. Off-balance-sheet financ-
ing is most advantageous for sponsor-
ing firms that are risky or face large 
bankruptcy costs. Avoiding the poten-
tial “lemons problem” is more difficult 
because legal and accounting constraints 
require the SPV to be separate from the 
sponsor. SPVs are incentive-compatible 
because the sponsors can implicitly com-
mit to subsidize or bail out their SPVs. 
In a repeated game context, this implicit 
contract can be supported by investors’ 
threat not to invest in SPVs where the 
sponsor does not honor the implicit 
contract.

We test these predictions using a 
unique dataset on credit card securiti-
zations and find that riskier firms secu-
ritize more and that the pricing on the 

SPV debt includes a premium related to 
the sponsor’s risk of default, in addition 
to the risk of the SPV’s assets. Thus, it is 
not a surprise in the current credit crisis 
that sponsors are tending to their SPVs, 
reabsorbing them on-balance sheet in 
some cases and buying their liabilities in 
other cases.

Implicit contracts also arise in the 
area of loan sales, a phenomenon that 
should not happen according to the stan-
dard theory. A central idea in the the-
ory of financial intermediation is that 
intermediaries produce information 
about potential borrowers that does not 
become known to outsiders; that is, it is 
private information.2 From this point of 
view, loans should not be saleable in the 
capital markets because of lemons prob-
lems. Yet, starting in the 1980s, a market 
for loans opened in the United States 
that is now quite well developed. In two 
papers, George Pennacchi and I investi-
gate these issues and also find support for 
the implicit contracting hypothesis.3

What Do Banks Do?

Because the loans in SPVs and those 
sold in loan markets are still originated 
by banks, the role of intermediaries is 
still important. What do banks do that 
is so important? On the asset side of 
their balance sheet, intermediaries pro-
duce information about potential bor-
rowers and allocate credit. They also 
monitor borrowers and importantly, can 
restructure loans to try to control bor-
rower behavior, as discussed in my paper 
with James Kahn.4 The role of banks in 
monitoring can be very significant, espe-
cially in economies that are more bank-
oriented, for example Germany. Frank 
Schmid and I 5 show that such bank-ori-
ented economies, ones where the stock 
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market plays a much smaller role than in 
the United States, are a challenge to the 
notion that “efficient” financial markets 
are central to economic efficiency. James 
Dow and I link these two concepts of 
“efficiency” and also show how banks can 
allocate resources as efficiently as stock 
markets.6

On the liability side of bank bal-
ance sheets, banks create securities that 
are nearly riskless. Banks hold diversi-
fied portfolios (and historically could 
issue clearinghouse loan certificates 
when needed) so their liabilities, mainly 
demand deposits, can circulate as a 
means of exchange. Other liabilities, like 
certificates of deposit, are also impor-
tant as near-money securities.7 This role 
of banks has evolved over many years. 
Before the U.S. Civil War there was no 
national currency and demand depos-
its were not widely used. Instead, banks 
printed their own money that circulated 
as a hand-to-hand currency. That period 
traditionally has been viewed as chaotic, 
with “wild cat” banks taking advantage 
of an unsuspecting public. However, this 
is not an accurate characterization of 
the period. In two studies on the pric-
ing of free notes, I found a quite efficient 
market at that time.8 When notes cir-
culated, they did so at a discount from 
par. The discount increased with the dis-
tance from the issuing bank. If a bank’s 
discount widened, there was an incen-
tive to go to that bank and redeem the 
note. Monitoring banks in this period 
was based on market prices being effi-
cient. It seems that bank panics started 
when demand deposits replaced bank 
notes. Being a claim jointly on a person’s 
account and the bank, demand deposits 
did not circulate, and the clearinghouse 
was born.

Banking Panics

Implicit contracts do not necessarily 
contemplate systemic problems, which 
may characterize the subprime crisis. 
There have been at least ten banking pan-
ics in U.S. history, but the last one, dur-
ing the Great Depression, is a dim mem-
ory for most people. A banking panic 

occurred when depositors at banks had 
reason to believe that their bank held 
assets of possibly lower value than they 
had previously believed. Banking pan-
ics tended to be a peculiarly American 
phenomenon because the United States 
had many banks (because of branching 
restrictions), resulting in less diversified 
portfolios than might otherwise have 
been the case.

Banking panics are not irrational, as 
Charles Calomiris and I show.9 Rather, 
they are rooted in a lack of information. 
Panics have tended to happen near busi-
ness cycle peaks; with a recession com-
ing on, there would indeed be some loans 
that would not be repaid.10 Depositors 
would go to their banks and demand 
their cash back, because the value of cash 
is easily determined, unlike the value of 
bank deposits. But the banking system 
could not honor these demands, since 
their loans are illiquid, so redemption 
was suspended. In fact, suspension was 
usually illegal, but was tolerated during 
panics.11 The illiquidity of assets, and 
resulting plummeting prices should these 
assets be sold, meant that another solu-
tion needed to be found.

The Origins of Central 
Banking

The historical solution to panics 
evolved over the nineteenth century and 
the logic of the solution is at the root of 
much of central banking. The solution 
was the private organization of banks, 
called the clearinghouse. During normal 
times, bank clearinghouses did what the 
name suggests, clear checks. But during 
panics, when depositors were concerned 
about the failure of individual banks, 
the member banks transformed them-
selves into a single institution, one large 
diversified portfolio. The single institu-
tion would then issue claims — clear-
inghouse loan certificates — to replace 
demand deposits from individual banks. 
The loan certificates were claims on the 
joint portfolio of the member banks. 
Banks monitored each other’s loan port-
folios to ensure that each was willing to 
share the liability of the group’s portfo-

lio. Essentially, banks created one giant 
portfolio of all member bank assets to 
diversity away the information asymme-
try. Loan certificates that were backed 
by the banking system as a whole thus 
replaced depositors’ claims on individual 
banks. In 1984 and 1985 papers on my 
own, and in a 1987 paper with Donald 
Mullineaux and a recent paper with Lixin 
Huang, I have discussed the history and 
theory of bank clearinghouses.12 These 
studies also show how central banking 
emerged from this institution.13

With the advent of the Federal 
Reserve System, the role of clearing-
houses was diminished, with bank reg-
ulators taking over many of the clear-
inghouse regulatory functions. In the 
modern era, bank regulators face new 
challenges. For example, interest rate 
derivatives allow market participants 
to transfer the systematic risk of inter-
est rate movements from one party to 
another. But, this does not diversify the 
risk. Where this risk ultimately resides is 
a question that I investigate with Richard 
Rosen.14

Also, the corporate governance of 
banks may give them an incentive to 
take risk, which Richard Rosen and I 
argue was the case in the 1980s and early 
1990s.15 With disintermediation of char-
tered commercial banks by unregulated 
intermediaries, it has become harder for 
regulators to monitor risk in the broader 
banking system.16 Regulators cannot 
simply force banks to hold more capital 
because banks can simply exit the regu-
lated industry by shrinking.17 One way 
to do that is by moving assets off-bal-
ance-sheet. The subprime crisis shows 
the affects of this: namely, in an impor-
tant sense, risk in the banking system 
has been moved via credit derivatives 
and structured vehicles, out of the bank-
ing system. But, this has simply moved 
the “banking panic” to these vehicles. 
This, in part, is a by-product of bank 
regulation.

The problems of banking crises 
remain elsewhere in the modern world. 
Such problems can be large, as with the 
savings and loan crisis during 1988–92, 
or any of the forty or so crises in recent 
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history in other economies. These prob-
lems resulted in costs of 15-50 percent of 
GNP to clean up.18 So, Lixin Huang and 
I have studied the role of governments 
in bank bailouts.19 Basically, when the 
assets of the banking system need to be 
sold, it is not possible for private agents 
to purchase them for the simple reason 
that private agents don’t have enough 
“liquidity.” A private bank clearinghouse 
can create liquidity by creating money. 
But in the modern era, only the govern-
ment or central bank can play this role. 
In the current crisis, the government has 
been less successful in playing this role, 
as of this writing.

Banks, Credit Crunches, 
and the Business Cycle

Historically, banking panics antici-
pated recessions. But, banks’ credit allo-
cation behavior also may be an autono-
mous part of the business cycle more 
generally. Large changes in bank credit 
allocation, sometimes called “credit 
crunches,” appear to be an important 
part of macroeconomic dynamics. Bank 
lending is procyclical. Rather than 
change the price of loans — the inter-
est rate — banks sometimes appear to 
ration credit. A dramatic example in the 
United States is the period shortly after 
the Basel Accord was agreed to in 1988, 
during which time the share of U.S. total 
bank assets composed of commercial 
and industrial loans fell from about 22.5 
percent in 1989 to less than 16 percent 
in 1994. At the same time, the share of 
assets invested in government securities 
increased from just over 15 percent to 
almost 25 percent. More generally, it has 
been noted that banks vary their lending 
standards or credit standards.

Ping He and I study how banks 
compete in lending and how they set 
their lending standards.20 Banks produce 
information about potential borrowers, 
but at the time they do not know how 
much information competitor banks are 
producing about the same borrowers. In 
a Green and Porter-style model of bank 
competition, we show that banking must 
involve credit crunches, periods when 

banks cut back on credit, and increase 
the costly information production.

We test the model’s predictions in 
a variety of loan markets by parameter-
izing the information that is at the root 
of bank beliefs about the behavior of 
other banks. It has been difficult to test 
models of repeated games, but we take a 
new approach in this work. The empiri-
cal tests are constructed based on param-
eterizing public information about rel-
ative bank performance that is at the 
root of banks’ beliefs about rival banks’ 
lending standards. In other words, prox-
ies for banks’ beliefs are directly con-
structed and their behavior is shown to 
be a function of changes in these vari-
ables. The relative performance of rival 
banks has predictive power for subse-
quent lending in the credit card market, 
where we can identify the main competi-
tors. At the macroeconomic level, the 
relative bank performance of commer-
cial and industrial loans is an autono-
mous source of macroeconomic fluctu-
ations. In an asset-pricing context, the 
relative bank performance is a priced risk 
factor for both banks and nonfinancial 
firms. The factor-coefficients for non-
financial firms are decreasing with size, 
consistent with smaller firms being more 
bank-dependent.

Summary

Banks and financial intermediation, 
generally, are at the core of the savings-
investment process. The process of tak-
ing in consumers’ savings and using these 
resources to finance investment happens 
in an opaque way, leading to informa-
tion asymmetries that can cause panics 
and runs. This can take many different 
forms, as new financial innovations, such 
as credit derivatives and special purpose 
vehicles, can move risk off bank balance 
sheets. The subprime crisis is the latest 
lesson.
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